END NOTES

PARTI

Tsukasa / Japan

- castle has another, hidden level "Visit Matsumoto," The Official Travel Guide of Matsumoto, Nagano Japan.
- **Jingū, a formidable fighter who went on to become empress.** Stephen Turnbull, S*amurai Women:* 1184–1877. Oxford: Osprey Publishing, 2010.
- wearing men's clothing that concealed her own secret: the baby inside her Encyclopedia Britannica, "Jingū." 15 Mar. 2024
- and among children, the rate of reporting is likely even lower D.T. Johnson. "Is rape a crime in Japan?" *International Journal of Asian Studies*. Published online, 2024:1–16. doi:10.1017/S1479591423000554
- Yamaguchi denied the allegations and was not charged SHIORI Ito and Allison Markin Powell, Black Box: The Memoir that Sparked Japan's #MeToo Movement. The Feminist Press at CUNY, 2021.
- **introduced the Lamaze method and it took off throughout Japan** Interview with Tomomi Yamamoto, Head Nurse at Seibo Hospital.
- Suddenly fathers had a supporting role to play Chiaki Shirai, *Historical Dynamism of Childbirth in Japan: Medicalization and its Normative Politics*, 1868–2017. Baltimore: Johns Hopkins University Press, 公開日: 2021.
- as recently as 2006, only a third of Japanese fathers witnessed the birth of their child Rin Suzuki et al, "The relation between family support in labor and the outcome of delivery," *Journal of Japan Society of Perinatal and Neonatal Medicine*, 2021, vol 57 (3), pp 481–485, https://doi.org/10.34456/jjspnm.573_481.
- ninety percent of fathers in the US and ninety-five percent across much of Europe and Scandanavia Redshaw M, Henderson J. Fathers' engagement in pregnancy and childbirth: evidence from a national survey. BMC Pregnancy Childbirth. March 20, 2013.21 ninety-five percent across much of Europe and Scandanavia Despina Sapountzi-Krepia et al. "Fathers' Feelings and Experience Related to their Wife/Partner's Delivery in Northern Greece." Open Nursing Journal. 2010 Nov 5, https://opennursingjournal.com/VOLUME/4/PAGE/48/FULLTEXT/.

- And Joanna Moorhead. "How can fathers play a bigger role in pregnancy and childbirth?" *The Guardian*, March 28, 2012.
- sixteen percent of birthing women in Japan received an epidural, double the rate in 2020 わが国の無痛分娩の実態 令和2 (2020) 年医療施設 (静態) 調査より
- pain of childbirth is believed to bond the mother and child and prepare women for the trials of motherhood "No pain, no gain Why expectant mothers in Japan don't get pain relief." *The Economist*, October 20, 2016.
- Suffering itself is considered virtuous, and in this case, foundational to parenthood Yui Suzuki, "Twanging Bows and Throwing Rice: Warding off Evil in Medieval Japanese Birth Scenes" *Artibus Asiae*, 2014, vol. 74 (1), , pp. 17-41.
- doctors sometimes encourage pregnant women to diet in order to keep their babies small so delivery will be easier Susan Scutti, "Many Japanese moms-to-be don't gain enough weight, and experts say that could cause lasting problems." CNN, April 1, 2019.
- top medical schools routinely altered female applicants' test scores Yomiuri Shimbun, August 1, 2018 https://www.yomiuri.co.jp/national/20180801-OYT1T50116/
- half of Japanese mothers said they would choose to use it for their next birth Baby Calendar Co. Ltd., "What do you think about 'painless childbirth'? Survey of mothers across the country." March 22, 2018
- Gnawing my lips, holding my body rigid Vera Mackie, Feminism in Modern Japan. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2003 p. 55(tk)

Chelsea / Kenya

- colonial officials began to worry about an "unmanageable population" and encouraged contraception Lynn M. Thomas, *Politics of the Womb: Women, Reproduction and the State in Kenya*. Oakland: University of California Press, 2003, p. 110.
- Christianity that missionaries brought to the region stigmatized birth control, as well as abortion Sneha Barot, "A Common Cause: t-Based Organizations and Promoting Access to Family Planning in the Developing World," *Guttmacher Policy Review*, December 10, 2013.
- British colonial penal code said anyone who performed an abortion could be imprisoned for fourteen years "1948: Laws of Kenya Penal Code, Chapter 63." Revised Edition of 2012. Published by the National Council for Law Reporting with the Authority of the Attorney General.
- comprised mainly of Christian organizations backed by American antiabortion groups Zoe Flood, Linda Ngari, and Tamasin Ford ."Kenya abortion: Women go to backstreet clinics amid legal ambiguity." BBC Africa Eye, November 26, 2023.
- Trump restricted twelve billion dollars in health funding to aid recipients globally United States Government Accountability Office, "Awardees' Declinations of U.S. Planed Funding Due to Abortion-Related Restrictions" March 2020.
- **Biden reversed the policy** Kaiser Family Foundation, Global Health Policy "U.S. International Family Planning & Reproductive Health: Requirements in Law and Policy" July 26, 2024
- United States Government Accountability Office, "Awardees' Declinations of U.S. Planed Funding Due to Abortion-Related Restrictions" March 2020.
- hard to verify, though, because most medical facilities will only perform them "undercover" Kenya Ministry of Health, "Incidence and Complications of Unsafe Abortion in Kenya, Key Findings of A National Study," August 2013.
- Women who can't afford to pay use knitting needles, drink bleach Neha Wadekar, "Activists in Kenya to keep fighting for abortion rights after end of Roe," Washington Post, July 5, 2022.
- incomplete abortions account for more than half of all gynecological admissions MM Mutua et al. "Factors associated with delays in seeking post abortion care among women in Kenya." *BMC Pregnancy Childbirth*, Oct. 7, 2015.

- O. Izugbara Chimaraoke, Carolyne Egesa, Rispah Okelo, "'High profile health facilities can add to your trouble': Women, stigma and un/safe abortion in Kenya." *Social Science & Medicine*, vol. 141, 2015, pp. 9-18.
- women require long hospital stays and nearly two hundred die annually Hailemichael Gebreselassie et al. "The magnitude of abortion complications in Kenya." BJOG: An International Journal of Obstetrics & Gynaecology, March 1, 2005.
- **Epidurals are expensive and also require skilled personnel to administer** EG Ouma et al. "Labour pain relief practice by maternal health care providers at a tertiary facility in Kenya: An institution-based descriptive survey." *PLoS One*. March 7, 2024.
- just two percent of birthing women EG Ouma et al. "Labour pain relief practice by maternal health care providers at a tertiary facility in Kenya: An institution-based descriptive survey." PLoS One. March 7, 2024.
- Julie Ciaramella, American Association of Nurse Anesthesiology. "CRNA works to bring epidural anesthesia to Kenya," April 4, 2023.
- placenta, which was believed to hold extraordinary power, was buried in the ground to connect the baby with their ancestors M. Ohaja and C. Anyim. "Rituals and Embodied Cultural Practices at the Beginning of Life: African Perspectives." *Religions*, 2021, https://doi.org/10.3390/rel12111024.
- how few hospital births there were, in 1945, the country's three main hospitals handled only about three hundred births Levi I. Izuakor, "Kenya: Demographic Constraints on the Growth of European Settlement, 1900–1956."
- Africa: Rivista trimestrale di studi e documentazione dell'Istituto italiano per l'Africa e l'Oriente 42(3), 1987, https://www.jstor.org/stable/40760172.
- a tiny fraction of the overall number in a country of five million people—few, if any, were to Black Kenyan mothers Lynn M. Thomas, *Politics of the Womb*.
- **almost 180 per 1,000 infants, six times what it is today** World Bank Group and UN Interagency Group for Child Mortality Estimation (UNICEF, WHO, World Bank, UN DESA Population Division).
- **That year, the country made all prenatal visits and childbirth free of charge** EJ Anderson et al. "Influence of Women's Empowerment on Place of Delivery in North Eastern and Western Kenya: A Cross-sectional Analysis of the Kenya Demographic Health Survey." *Journal of Epidemiology and Global Health*, March 2020.
- And S Orangi et al, "Impact of free maternity policies in Kenya: an interrupted time-series analysis." *BMJ Global Health.* June 6, 2021.
- less than half of all Kenyan mothers delivered in hospitals, but after care became free, it increased to close to ninety Kenya National Bureau of Statistics, "Kenya Demographic and Health Survey 2022."

Anna / Finland

- slightly higher than the US and Kenya, where it's closer to four in ten "America's Children: Key National Indicators of Well-Being, 2023, "National Center for Health Statistics.
- **significantly higher than Japan, where just two percent of children are born to unmarried** Alana Semuels, "Japan Is No Place for Single Mothers," *The Atlantic*, September 7, 2017.
- slightly higher than the US and Kenya, where it's closer to four in ten S Clark, "Who Helps Single Mothers in Nairobi? The Role of Kin Support." Journal of Marriage and the Family. August 2017.
- More than half of Finnish babies are born to unwed parents That's similar to other Nordic and Western European countries Christine Schnorand Marka Jalovaara, "Breaking down the increase in non-marital births in Finland." N-IUSSP Magazine, February 24, 2020, and Eurostat.
- shift from Finland in the 1960s when almost all babies were born to married parents Interview with Anna Rotkirch, Research Professor & Director, Population Research Institute, Väestöliitto, October 12, 2023.

- **few tax incentives to encourage marriage** Saija Kortet et al, "Mothers' perceptions of the quality of maternity services at Finnish maternity units: A cross-sectional study." *Nordic Journal of Nursing Research*, 41:1, 14-24, 2020.
- The program started in 1937, in response to high child mortality and poverty, and all Finnish babies receive the same box 'The Finnish baby box: From a volunteer initiative to a renowned social security benefit," in Caroline de la Porte and others (eds), Successful Public Policy in the Nordic Countries: Cases, Lessons, Challenges. Oxford: Oxford Academic, 2022.
- Until the twentieth century, women even gave birth there Lassi A. Liikkanen and Jari A. Laukkanen, "Sauna bathing frequency in Finland and the impact of COVID-19," Complementary Therapies in Medicine, vol. 56, 2021, and J. Peräsalo, "Traditional use of the sauna for hygiene and health in Finland." Annals of Clinical Research 1988;20(4):220-3. PMID: 3218891.
- Home births are rare here, just 0.2 percent of births G. Galková et al. "Comparison of Frequency of Home Births in the Member States of the EU Between 2015 and 2019." *Global Pediatric Health*, January 2022, 10.1177/2333794X211070916.
- Midwifery was one of the first professions available to women Zada Pajalić et al. "Women's education and profession midwifery in Nordic countries." *Journal of Health Sciences*, December 31, 2019.
- half a century later, the country had more licensed midwives than doctors Ibid
- Finland was frequently at war and lower infant and maternal mortality ensured a steady supply of manpower Kirsi Vainio-Korhonen, *De frimodiga: Barnmorskor, födande och kroppslighet på 1700-talet.* Helsingfors: Svenska litteratursällskapet i Finland, 2016.
- Finland's infant and maternal mortality rates are among the lowest in the world "Trends in maternal mortality 2000 to 2020/" Estimates by WHO, UNICEF, UNFPA, World Bank Group and UNDESA/Population Division.
- "decentralized network of primary health centers that serve local communities and support both the physical and psychosocial well-being of expectant mothers." A Schmidt and G Bachmann. "An Overview of Finnish Maternal Health Care As a Potential Model for Decreasing Maternal Mortality in the United States." Women's Health Reports (New Rochelle). March 9, 2021, 2(1):37-43. doi: 10.1089/whr.2021.0001. PMID: 33786529; PMCID: PMC8006797.
- midwife-based systems have better health outcomes and lower costs C Sakala et al. "Improving Our Maternity Care Now Through Midwifery." *Journal of Perinatal Education*, October 1, 2022.
- **doctors are more likely to use instrumental or surgical interventions** National Institute for Healthcare Excellence, "Intrapartum care for healthy women and babies," Clinical guideline, December 14, 2022.
- **ninety-two percent of Finnish women receive some form of pain relief during labor** A Schmidt and G Bachmann G. "An Overview of Finnish Maternal Health Care As a Potential Model for Decreasing Maternal Mortality in the United States."

Sarah / US

- the church's official position is that "fathers are to preside over their families in love and righteousness "The Family, A Proclamation to the World," made by President Gordon B. Hinckley, Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, September 23, 1995.
- trained in obstetrics as well as traditional healing methods like blessing and anointing Colleen McDannell, Sister Saints: Mormon Women since the End of Polygamy. Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2018.
- Americans have been getting less religious for decades, but now is the first time women have led the exodus Daniel A. Cox, "Young Women Are Leaving Church in Unprecedented Numbers." *The American Enterprise Institute*, April 4, 2024.

- Women leaving the church could have dire consequences for organized religion "One in Five U.S. Adults Were Raised in Interfaith Homes: A closer look at religious mixing in American families." Pew Research Center, October 26, 2016.
- single round of in vitro fertilization costs upward of ten thousand dollars University of Utah Health, Pricing Guidelines. Financing Options for Infertility Treatments. Updated August 20, 2021.
- premiums are estimated to have increased less than one percent as a result Gabriela Weigel et al. "Coverage and Use of Fertility Services in the U.S." Kaiser Family Foundation, September 15, 2020.
- laid off half his workforce in late 2022, among the employees let go were women in the middle of treatment Chris Stokel-Walker, "They Wanted a Baby, Then Twitter Fired Them." Wired. November 25, 2022.
- "torn the womb to bits with his feet" Smart, Donna Mormon Midwife, The 1846-1888 Diaries of Patty Bartlett Sessions Utah State University Press , May 1, 1997.
- Birth was dangerous: In the middle of the nineteenth century, about one in every hundred women died in childbirth U.S. Bureau of the Census, Historical Statistics of the United States (Washington, DC: G.P.O, 1975).
- Irvine Loudon, "Maternal Mortality: 1880–1950. Some Regional and International Comparisons," *Social History of Medicine*, vol. 1 (2), August 1988, pp. 183–228.
- hygienic practices improved, American maternal mortality dropped sharply Irvine Loudon, "Maternal mortality in the past and its relevance to developing countries today," *The American Journal of Clinical Nutrition*, vol. 72 (1), 2000, pp. 241S–246S.
- in then in the 1990s, it began to creep back up "Trends in maternal mortality 2000 to 2020." Estimates by WHO, UNICEF, UNFPA, World Bank Group and UNDESA/Population Division.
- Between 2003 and 2013, the US was one of only eight countries where maternal mortality rose "Exceptionally Deadly: Death from childbirth is unusually common in America," *The Economist*, July 16, 2015.
- The American maternal death rate is now roughly three to five times that of other high-income countries, including Finland and Japan A Schmidt and G Bachmann, "An Overview of Finnish Maternal Health Care As a Potential Model for Decreasing Maternal Mortality in the United States."
- "Maternal Mortality Ratio (modeled estimate, per 100,000 live births) OECD Members." WHO, UNICEF, UNFPA, World Bank Group, and UNDESA/Population Division. *Trends in Maternal Mortality 2000 to 2020*. Geneva: World Health Organization, 2023.
- Black women are more than three times as likely to die from pregnancy-related complications as white women Jenny M. Luke, Delivered by Midwives, African American Midwifery in the Twentieth Century South. Jackson: University Press of Mississippi, 2018.
- Sims's nurses were enslaved women, as were his patients, who were also test subjects for his procedures Deirdre Cooper Owens. Medical Bondage: Race Gender and the Origins of American Gynecology. Athens: University of Georgia Press, 2017.
- Anarcha, was subjected to at least thirty painful surgeries Sarah Lynch. "Fact Check: Father of modern gynecology performed experiments on enslaved black women," *USA Today*, June 19, 2020.
- three-quarters of white non-Hispanic women, has private insurance to cover her birth care, compared to only about half of Black women JR Daw et al, "Racial and Ethnic Disparities in Perinatal Insurance Coverage." Obstetrics and Gynecology, 2020 Apr;135(4):917–924.
- CDC says lack of access to care, which insurance provides, is a key contributor to pregnancy-related deaths EE Petersen, NL Davis, D Goodman. "Pregnancy-related deaths, United States, 2011–2015, and strategies for prevention, 13 states, 2013–2017." Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report 2019; 68:423–9.
- four in five maternal deaths in the US are preventable "Pregnancy-Related Deaths: Data From Maternal Mortality Review Committees in 36 U.S. States, 2017–2019," Centers for Disease Control and Prevention.

- States that accepted the funding after the law went into effect in 2010 saw a significant rise in coverage Judith Solomon, "Closing the Coverage Gap Would Improve Black Maternal Health," Center for Budget and Policy Priorities, July 26, 2021.
- "This degree of pitched opposition by states to a major federal domestic initiative has not been seen since the civil rights era of the 1960s." Mark A. Hall, "States' Decisions Not to Expand Medicaid," 92 N.C. L. Rev. 1459 (2014).
- "Natural childbirth" was promoted by the British obstetrician Grantly Dick-Read in a 1933 book by that name Grantly Dick-Read, Childbirth Without Fear: The Principles and Practice of Natural Childbirth, 1933.
- More recently, feminists have criticized the exaltation of "natural childbirth," GA Skowronski. "Pain relief in childbirth: changing historical and feminist perspectives." Anaesthesia and Intensive Care, July 2015.
- Patient advocacy groups estimate that somewhere between fifty and eighty percent of American hospital bills contain errors Gooch, Kelly "Medical billing errors growing, says Medical Billing Advocates of America," Becker's Hospital CFO Report, April 12, 2016.
- "It's Time to Get a Second Opinion Before Paying That Medical Bill: A 2014 NerdWallet study found mistakes in 49 percent of Medicare claims." NBC News, March 27, 2016.
- he touted Intermountain as a model of "high-quality care at below average costs."

 "President Obama: Address to Congress on Health Insurance Reform." The Obama White House.
 September 9, 2009.
- a three thousand dollar birth is pretty much the best one can hope for in the US Michelle H. Moniz, et al. "Out-Of-Pocket Spending For Maternity Care Among Women With Employer-Based Insurance, 2008–15," Health Affairs, January 2020.

PART II

Tsukasa / Japan

- now part of the standard curriculum at Japanese medical schools Emiko Ohnuki-Tierney. Illness and Culture in Contemporary Japan: An Anthropological View. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1984.
- in 2019, the government announced that all new mothers would have access to postpartum care centers Tomoko Kodama, Eri Osawa, and Fujiko Fukushima. "Current public healthcare system for improving mothers and children's health and well-being in Japan." Recent topics in public health in Japan 保健医療科学, vol.,72(1), p.14–21.
- stay there for up to a week for free, or at a heavily subsidized rate Interview with Aiko Okatsu, associate professor at the Japanese Red Cross Toyota College of Nursing, May 2023.
- planned to breastfeed exclusively, as about half of all mothers in Japan do 乳幼児栄養調査 "National Nutrition Survey on Preschool Children," Ministry of Health, 2016.
- Japanese postpartum mothers reported significantly lower rates of postpartum wellbeing Yokoyama Y, Hakulinen T, Sugimoto M, Silventoinen K, Kalland M. Maternal subjective well-being and preventive health care system in Japan and Finland. Eur J Public Health. August, 2018
- anthropologist Margaret Mead became a grandmother, she wrote that she had expected to feel freedom without responsibility Margaret Mead, "On Being a Grandmother," Margaret Mead Papers and the South Pacific Ethnographic Archives of Congress Washington, DC (Bibl. 1093).
- "It's okay, you don't have to cook traditional five-dish meals" Chanto Magazine, 2019.03.11 edition.
- "Ever since I got married all anyone wants to ask about is my cooking, but they'd never ask a male celebrity that." Mai Yoshikawa, "How 'Reiwa moms' are reshaping motherhood in Japan," The Japan Times, May 11, 2024.

- **national government spent about five billion dollars on parental leave benefits** "Overview of the Second Supplementary Budget for FY2022," Japan Ministry of Finance.
- In premodern Japan, before the 1800s, the only way to get the title was to marry a first-born son I Yasuko and LI Selden "The Emergence of the Japanese 'Shufu': Why a "Shufu' Is More Than a 'Housewife." U.S.-Japan Women's Journal. English Supplement, 6, 1994, 44–65.
- controlled the distribution of rice, a form of currency in an agrarian economy Chizuko Ueno, "The Position of Japanese Women Reconsidered," Current Anthropology, vol 28 (4), August–October 1987.
- **Every adult female was enrolled in the Greater Japan Women's Association** Vera Mackie. Feminism in Modern Japan. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2003.
- government had already outlawed abortion and, in the late 1930s limited birth control A Homei. "Why did the Japanese Government take so long to approve the intrauterine contraceptive device?" Reproductive Biomedicine & Society Online. 2018 Oct 16;6:45-54. doi: 10.1016/j.rbms.2018.09.002. PMID: 30480152; PMCID: PMC6240803.
- Allied forces encouraged women in politics Hillary Maxson, 'From 'Motherhood in the Interest of the State' to Motherhood in the Interest of Mothers: Rethinking the First Mothers' Congress," in Julia C. Bullock, Ayako Kano, and James Welker (eds), Rethinking Japanese Feminisms. Honolulu: University of Hawai'i Press, 2017; online ed, Hawai'i Scholarship Online, 24 May 2018.
- 1946, thirty-nine female candidates won, accounting for nearly ten percent of Lower House seats Japan Press Weekly "75th Anniversary of Japanese Women's Suffrage," April 10, 2021.
- **not even allowed to shed tears of farewell while we sent our children off to war** Hillary Maxson, "From 'Motherhood in the Interest of the State' to Motherhood in the Interest of Mothers."
- They made clear mothers would no longer raise their children for the state Ibid
- **nearly three quarters of women married to salarymen were housewives** Michiko Takeuchi. "At the Crossroads of Equality versus Protection: American Occupationnaire Women and Socialist Feminism in US Occupied Japan, 1945–1952." Frontiers: A Journal of Women Studies 38 (2) (2017): 114–47.
- 1930s, the majority of workers were in agriculture and fishing "Labor Conditions in Japan, Monthly Labor Review," vol. 61 (4) (October 1945), pp. 651-668.
- Japanese women do six times more housework than men, the most of any OECD nation T Sakuragi et al. "Gender differences in housework and childcare among Japanese workers during the COVID-19 pandemic" Journal of Occupational Health. January 2022.
- paper-based system is more than just an inconvenience, it's a drag on the economy Tetsushi Kajimoto, "Twenty years on, Japan government's digital ambitions still stuck in piles of paper." Reuters, July 24,
- costs an estimated eight billion dollars annually for workers OECD, OECD Digital Economy Outlook 2020, OECD Publishing, Paris.
- public health midwife arrives for a scheduled home visit, a service guaranteed to all families during their children's younger years Article 11 of the Maternal and Child Health Act and Hello Baby Project; Article 6 of the Child Welfare Act.
- criticizing the "professional housewife" was still almost taboo Ofra Goldstein-Gidoni. Housewives of Japan: An Ethnography of Real Lives and Consumerized Domesticity. New York: Palgrave McMillan, 2012.
- work brutally long hours, an average of thirty-two overtime hours a week "Survey Finds Average Monthly Overtime of 22.2 Hours in Japan." Nippon, February 8, 2023.
- seven percent of all US workers report working that many hours per week Gallup Poll, "Women, Hourly Workers Less Satisfied With Some Job Aspects," Aug 1-14, 2019.

- Fathers are entitled to a full year of paid leave Kanako Takahara, "The government aims to have 50% of new fathers take child care leave by 2025 and 85% by 2030." Japan Times, November 13, 2023.to retire and find that without friends or hobbies, they have become so-called nure-ochiba, "wet leaves" stuck to their wives' shoes Ananda Kokumai, "Half of men feel pressure to act in masculine way, poll suggests." Asahi Shimbun, December 3, 2019.
- record eighty-three percent of young women were working and households with a stay-at-home wife fell to a historic low "Married women in Japan are re-entering the labour market, Legislators see them as the country's hidden asset." The Economist, January 18, 2024.
- overall female workforce participation rate is now higher in Japan than the US Ibid
- rush of women into the labor force surprised even the policy makers who'd designed the programs to encourage it Jeanna Smialek, "Japan's Labor Market Has a Lesson for the Fed: Women Can Surprise You." New York Times, March 19, 2024.
- Women are largely excluded from higher-paying positions OECD, "Poverty rates are very high in single parent households: Relative income poverty rates, individuals in working age households with at least one child, by household type," in OECD Economic Surveys: Australia 2023: OECD Publishing, Paris.
- half of all single-parent families live below the poverty line Japanese Government's 2022 Comprehensive Survey of Living Conditions 国民生活基礎調査 p. 6.

Chelsea / Kenya

- six of every ten Kenyan women will have at least one episode of single motherhood by forty-five S Clark S and D Hamplová." Single motherhood and child mortality in sub-Saharan Africa: a life course perspective." Demography. 2013 Oct;50(5):1521-49. doi: 10.1007/s13524-013-0220-6. PMID: 23839100.
- so-called Marriage Bill in the late 1970s would have criminalized adultery, there was little parliamentary support for such "un-African changes" Charles Hornsby. Kenya: A History Since Independence. London: I.B. Tauris, 2013
- potentially healthy process toward psychological reintegration and personal growth, P Nicolson. "Loss, happiness and postpartum depression: The ultimate paradox." Canadian Psychology / Psychologie canadienne, 40(2), pp. 162–178.
- Public facilities are known to provide the best postnatal care, which has been free since 2013Interview with journalist Rael Ombuor, September 2023.
- Postpartum anxiety is estimated to be more common than postpartum depression A Wenzel et al. "Prevalence of generalized anxiety at eight weeks postpartum." Archives of Women's Mental Health.2003. 6. 43-9. 10.1007/s00737-002-0154-2.
- what the mother herself experiences is crippling fear Sarah Menkedick.Ordinary Insanity: Fear and the Silent Crisis of Motherhood in America. New York: Pantheon, 2020.
- caused by postpartum hormones that reshape the female brain Craig Howard Kinsleyand Kelly G. Lambert, "The Maternal Brain." Scientific American 294, no. 1 (2006): 72–79. http://www.jstor.org/stable/26061302.
- about a quarter of infants survived their first year and only half made it to puberty. United Nations Interagency Group for Child Mortality Estimation (UN IGME), Levels & Trends in Child Mortality: Report 2022, Estimates developed by the United Nations Inter-agency Group for Child Mortality Estimation, United Nations Children's Fund, New York, 2023.
- Anthony Volk and Jeremy Atkinson. "Infant and child death in the human environment of evolutionary adaptation." Evolution and Human Behavior. 2013. 34. 182-192. 10.1016/j.evolhumbehav.2012.11.007.
- AIDS crisis that ravaged western Kenya and especially her Luo community Human Rights Watch. "A Question of Life or Death: Treatment Access for Children Living With HIV in Kenya." December 16, 2008.
- estimated one person in every Luo household died or was infected by HIV Ibid.

- made worse by Western religious organizations' opposition to condom distribution at church-funded medical centers R Walgate. "Bush's AIDS plan criticised for emphasising abstinence and forbidding condoms." BMJ. 2004 Jul 24;329(7459):192. doi: 10.1136/bmj.329.7459.192-a. PMID: 15271826; PMCID: PMC487767.
- family planning and condoms have become standard at maternity clinics Ibid.
- "maternal desire," the feeling of wanting to be close to one's baby, has real psychological benefits M Zraly, SE Rubin, D Mukamana,. (2013). "Motherhood and Resilience among Rwandan Genocide-Rape Survivors." Ethos, 41(4), 411–439. http://www.jstor.org/stable/24029815
- she has failed her first examination and she is not worthy to represent anybody," Mwendwa said in 1966 Charles Hornsby, Kenya: A History Since Independence.
- Onyango fired back that women were already taking sick leave when they had babies Phoebe Musandu. (2008) "Drawing from the Wells of Culture: Grace Onyango and the Kenyan Political Scene (1964-1983)," Wagadu: A Journal of Transnational Women's & Gender Studies, vol. 6(1), Article 3.
- employers were initially reluctant to keep hiring women World Bank, "Women, Business and the Law," Economy Summary, Kenya, 2021.
- average for developed countries is about five months paid leave OECD Family Database, Parental leave systems, PF 2.1
- as a way to recruit top talent Interview with Irene Muchunu, Human Resource Manager at the International School of Kenya, October, 2024.
- Now, Kenyan advocates are pushing for six months IRIS Global Workforce Management, "Maternity and Paternity Leave Statisics Around the Globe," February 2024.
- in Nairobi, almost all households except the very poorest employ domestic help ABC News, "A Hidden Industry: Mistreatment Plagues Kenya's Domestic Workers," October 14, 2008.
- many of whom are women immigrants from poorer neighboring countries, willing to work for below minimum wage Interview with Sabrina Habib, Kidogo Cofounder, October 20, 2023.
- estimated six thousand children are reported missing each year, an average of eighteen a day Andrew Wasike, "The mystery of Kenya's missing children," Deutsche Welle, May 30, 2023.women can be kicked out of their home for not bearing children, so they might pay traffickers for a baby Peter Murimi, Joel Gunter, and Tom Watson, "The Baby Stealers," BBC Africa Eye.
- "mothering, radically defined, is the glad gifting of one's talents, ideas, intellect, and creativity to the universe without recompense." Alexis Pauline Gumbs, China Martens, and Mai'a Williams, Revolutionary Mothering: Love on the Front Lines, West Oakland, CA: PM Press, 2016.

Anna / Finland

- one reason the country has some of the highest rates of breastfeeding BMC Pregnancy and Childbirth: Table 1 Breastfeeding rates and formal support for new parents comparing Finland and the UK
- the system works, the nurse will see him at all fifteen regular checkups he'll have from now until he enters primary school Neuko "Ohjeistukset neuvoloiden sekä koulu- ja opiskeluterveydenhuollon ammattilaisille" 2024.
- nurses also provide parenting advice, which Hakulinen says many fathers receive better from a professional than a spouse Tuovi Hakulinen Interview, October 2023.
- "Women are, in many unpaid ways, expected to keep those around us comfortable at all costs including the cost to self." Gemma Hartley. Fed Up: Emotional Labor, Women, and the Way Forward. San Francisco: HarperOne, 2018.
- Roman texts describe as a land between Sweden and Russia that was home to powerful, natureworshipping female leaders Kaarina Kailo, "Finnish Goddess Mythology and the Golden Woman Climate Change, Earth-based Indigenous knowledge and the Gift." University of Oulu, Humanities, 2018.

- Kalevala, goes further, referring to the North Land as a "man eating village." Ibid.
- Historians think that colorful mythology might actually be based on early Finns' interactions with the Sámi people Eliseo Galli, "Literary Otherness in Nordic National Epics—The Case of the Sámi." Documenting the Periphery, November 26, 2020.
- first female parliamentarians were labor leaders who pushed for equal rights for female workers J. Annola and P Markkola, (2022). "Baroness Alexandra Gripenberg and the International Council of Women: the Finnish feminist's international success and national adversity, 1888–1911." Women's History Review, 32(2), pp. 190–208.
- **Finland had lost almost a tenth of its territory and two percent of its population** Henrik Meinander. History of Finland. Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2020.
- Business interests agreed to tax hikes that would keep workers healthy and productive Anu Partanen and Trevor Corson, "Finland is a Capitalist Paradise," New York Times, December 7, 2019.
- country spends a little over one percent of its overall budget on parental leave Valtiokonttori
 Statskontoret State Treasury, Publications on public administration services, "Final central government accounts."
- slightly more than Japan by percentage 令和5年度 こども家庭庁関連予算 第31回社会保障審議会 令和5年1月30日.
- on the higher side in general, compared to other countries OECD Family Database PF2.1 Parental leave systems 2019.
- the government did not explicitly encourage fertility Interview with Anna Rotkirch, Director of the Population Research Institute at Väestöliitto, the Family Federation of Finland, October 12, 2023.
- **lower-income men and immigrants take slightly less parental leave** P Eerola, et al, "Fathers' Leave Take-Up in Finland: Motivations and Barriers in a Complex Nordic Leave Scheme." Sage Open (2019), 9(4).
- Finland is the only country in the industrialized world where fathers spend more time with schoolaged children than mothers OECD, "The Pursuit of Gender Equality: An Uphill Battle," October 4, 2017.
- countries with longer paternity leave had changes in regions associated with sustained attention Magdalena Martínez-García, et al, "First-time fathers show longitudinal gray matter cortical volume reductions: evidence from two international samples." Cerebral Cortex, vol. 33(7), 1 April 2023, pp. 4156–4163, https://doi.org/10.1093/cercor/bhac333.
- "gentle and grounded qualities make them accessible as equal life partners." Elin Abrahamsson, "Superwomen, Latte Dads and Feminist Alphas: Negotiations on Feminism in Contemporary Swedish Popular Romance Novels," Journal of Popular Romance Studies, June 2021.
- **five hours of paid work a day, and still get half her daily parental leave pay** Kela, the Social Insurance Institution of Finland
- estimated thirteen percent of fathers become depressed around the time their baby is born T Mäkelä, et al, "Prenatal wellbeing of mothers, their partners, and couples: a cross-sectional descriptive study". BMC Pregnancy Childbirth. 2023 Jun 22;23(1):468. doi: 10.1186/s12884-023-05790-4. PMID: 37349712; PMCID: PMC10288718.
- about thirteen percent of Finnish mothers are single S Harkness, "Single Mothers' Income in Twelve Rich Countries: Differences in Disadvantage across the Distribution. The ANNALS of the American Academy of Political and Social Science, 2022, 702(1), pp. 164-187, https://doi.org/10.1177/00027162221120758.
- **couples get virtually the same rights as married people** Interview with Anna Rotkirch, Director of the Population Research Institute at Väestöliitto, the Family Federation of Finland. October 12, 2023.
- Finland signed the UN Convention on the Rights of the Child in 1991 "The rights of the child," Lastensuojelun Keskusliitto, Central Union for Child Welfare, 2022.

- as far back as the eleventh century, people would light bonfires for Ukko George Dunford, "Finland's midsummer madness," BBC Travel, June 19, 2011.
- **host loud celebrations to drive away evil spirits** Visit Finland "Everything you need to know about Midsummer."
- celebrations of the natural world continued Suvi Moilanen, "Finnish Views on Nature," Eubios Ethics
 Institute

Sarah / U.S.

- nurse home visits, funded through Obamacare EM Condon, "Maternal, Infant, and Early Childhood Home Visiting: A Call for a Paradigm Shift in States' Approaches to Funding." Policy, Politics, & Nursing Practice. 2019 Feb;20(1):28-40. doi: 10.1177/1527154419829439. Epub 2019 Feb 21. PMID: 30791813; PMCID: PMC6600820.
- WB Goodman, et al, "Effect of a Universal Postpartum Nurse Home Visiting Program on Child Maltreatment and Emergency Medical Care at 5 Years of Age: A Randomized Clinical Trial." JAMA Network Open. 2021 Jul 1;4(7):e2116024.
- modeled on the Nurse-Family Partnership that cut child abuse and neglect almost in half James J Heckman, et al, "An Analysis of the Memphis Nurse-Family Partnership Program." National Bureau of Economic Research, July 2017.
- created its own nurse home visit program using the American Nurse-Family Partnership model Interview with Tuovi Hakulinen, Finnish Institute for Health and Welfare.
- as many as a quarter of American mothers go back to work after two weeks Sarah Kliff, "1 in 4 American moms return to work within 2 weeks of giving birth—here's what it's like." Vox, August 22, 2015.
- Black women receive, on average, almost a month less paid leave than white women JM Goodman, C Williams, WH Dow. "Racial/Ethnic Inequities in Paid Parental Leave Access." Health Equity. October 13, 2021.
- 145 studies suggest that's one reason Black women have lower breastfeeding rates: they're separated from their babies earlier AM Johnson, R Kirk, M Muzik. "Overcoming Workplace Barriers: A Focus Group Study Exploring African American Mothers' Needs for Workplace Breastfeeding Support." Journal of Human Lactation, 2015 Aug;31(3):425-33. doi: 10.1177/0890334415573001. Epub 2015 Feb 24. PMID: 25714345; PMCID: PMC4506723.
- JM Goodman et al, "Racial/Ethnic Inequities in Paid Parental Leave Access." .
- have higher infant and maternal mortality rates than the Finnish average EJ Emanuel et al, "Comparing Health Outcomes of Privileged US Citizens With Those of Average Residents of Other Developed Countries." JAMA Internal Medicine, March 1, 2021.
- **number of parents who took time off has doubled** Phillip Reese, "Dads Drive Growth in California's Paid Family Leave Program," KFF Health News, October 30, 2023.
- Four out of five new fathers in California now take some paternity leave California Parental Leave Claims by Sex 2005–2023, California's Employment Development Department.
- "Finnish fathers increasingly embrace parental leave, but mothers still take the lead," Helsinki Times, November 12, 2023.
- fathers and non-birthing partners take leave, mothers are more likely to breastfeed Petra Perssonand Maya Rossin-Slater, "When Dad Can Stay Home: Fathers' Workplace Flexibility and Maternal Health:" National Bureau of Economic Research (May 2019).
- less likely to require antianxiety medication, antibiotics, and even hospitalization M Tavits et al. "Fathers' Leave Reduces Sexist Attitudes." American Political Science Review. 2024; 118(1):488–494.

- mothers are more likely to breastfeed JE Pac, AP Bartel, CJ Ruhm J Waldfogel. "Paid family leave and breastfeeding: Evidence from California." Working Paper No. 25784. Washington DC: National Bureau of Economic Research, 2019.
- "more optimal involvement of fathers in subsequent years" Marian J Bakermans-Kranenburg et al, "Birth of a Father: Fathering in the First 1,000 Days." Child Development Perspectives, vol.13 (4), October 14, 2019.
- more likely to report that they have good communication with their children as they grow RJ Petts, C Knoester, J Waldfogel. "Fathers' Paternity Leave-Taking and Children's Perceptions of Father-Child Relationships in the United States." Sex Roles 82, 173–188 (2020).
- fathers who are more involved starting in infancy have been shown to have slightly better socialemotional skills A McMunn, P Marti, Y Kell, A Sacker. "Fathers' Involvement: Correlates and Consequences for Child Socioemotional Behavior in the United Kingdom." Journal of Family Issues, June 2017.
- "thriving with the plentiful resources and adult attention their families provided." Elizabeth Sheff, The Polyamorists Next Door: Inside Multiple-Partner Relationships and Families. Lanham, MD: Rowman & Littlefield. 2015.
- no national mandated paid maternity leave, with the exception of a few Pacific Island nations "It takes a village to reduce maternal and newborn mortality in Papua New Guinea," World Health Organization, October 19, 2021.
- After World War I, American female labor leaders joined their peers from Western Europe, Asia, and Scandinavia in Washington, DC Mona L Siegel.. Peace on Our Terms, The Global Battle for Women's Rights After the First World War. New York: Columbia University Press, 2020.
- **no country on earth met that standard** Dorothy Sue Cobble. For the Many: American Feminists and the Global Fight for Democratic Equality. Princeton: Princeton University Press, 2021.
- **tragic end to that early push for American paid leave** Molly Weston Williamson, "Completing Social Security: Paid Leave and the Social Security Act" (July 26, 2024).
- Two thirds of all new jobs that decade went to women Leon, Carol Boyd "Occupational winners and losers: who they were during 1972-80". US Bureau of Labor Statistics. Monthly Labor Review, June 1982.
- Roe v. Wade, activists argued women also had the "right to bear children" Premilla Nadasen, Jennifer Mittelstadt, and Marisa Chappel. Welfare in the United States. New York: Routledge, 2009.
- opposed employers "subsidizing parenthood Deborah Dinner, "Strange bedfellows at work: neomaternalism in the making of sex discrimination law." Washington University Law Review, vol. 9(3), April 2014.
- majority of users are workers with serious health needs US Department of Labor "2018 Family and Medical Leave Act (FMLA) Surveys: Findings on Leave-Taking Behavior."
- "destroyer of business" that could "lead to discrimination against women" Susan Chira, "Family Leave Is Law; Will Things Change?" New York Times, August 15, 1993.
- **a luxury parents like Sarah can't affordv**de Marneffe, Daphne Maternal Desire: On Children, Love, and the Inner Life Scribner May 14, 2019
- paid leave can help companies by lowering turnover costs E Appelbaum and R Milkman, R, "Leaves That Pay: Employer and Worker Experiences with Paid Family Leave in California." Center for Economic and Policy Research Publication.
- Google instituted its eighteen-week paid parental leave policy Susan Wojcicki. "Paid Maternity Leave Is Good for Business: When we increased paid leave at Google to 18 weeks, the rate at which new mothers left fell by 50%." Wall Street Journal, December 16, 2014.
- Republican Senator Marco Rubio has introduced a paid family leave bill Johnson, Richard W. and Favreault, Melissa M. "How Much Would Senator Rubio's Proposed Paid Leave Program Help New Parents?" Urban Institute, August 2018.

- 2023 PUMP Act expanded that benefit to an additional nine million working women Becca Damante, "5 Facts About the PUMP for Nursing Mothers Act," Center for American Progress, January 26, 2023.
- estimated one in three working mothers still lacks reliable access to a lactation space "Mamava and Medela State of Breastfeeding Survey," May 7–May 31, 2024.
- **Utah is one of thirty states that allows school employees to carry guns** "Which States Let Teachers Carry Guns in School? More than 30 states allow teachers to carry guns under certain conditions. Is your state on the list?" Campus Safety Magazine, August 2, 2024.
- **four in ten Americans still live within an hour's drive of extended family** Kiley Hurst, "More than half of Americans live within an hour of extended family." Pew Research Center, May 18, 2022.
- Married mothers of young children are more likely to work if they live near their own mothers Janice Compton and Robert A. Pollak, "Family proximity, childcare and women's labor force attachment."

 National Bureau of Economic Research, December 2011.
- don't typically criticize church leaders or challenge them Colleen McDannell. Sister Saints: Mormon Women since the End of Polygamy Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2018.

PART III

Tsukasa / Japan

- other mothers ask for contact information first Tomomi Kato, "Don't be afraid to make your 'park debut'! 4 Tips for parents and children to make friends easily." Woman Excite, April 10, 2017.
- put the girl's body in a bag Tolbert, Kathryn "A Child's Killing Startles Japanese" The Washington Post, November 27, 1999
- murdered two children in her carpool Julian Ryall, "Murder in the Mothers Club." Marie Claire, April 18, 2007.
- the anger the women felt at the casual cruelty of mama-tomo groups Carol Hui Akiyama, "Social Power, Social Pressure in the playground community." Japan Times, December 9, 1999.
- professional hierarchies replaced playground pecking orders Ryoko Fukuzawa, "Do I No Longer Need Mommy Friends? Considering the Value of 'Friends through Children' in the Modern Age." Da-Ichi Life Group, Life Design Research Department, October 14, 2022.
- constructed as hubs for local rebuilding after World War II Rika Yorozu-Kurata, "Community learning, leadership and gender: the case of kominkan in Okayama City, Japan." University of Glasgow, School of Education.
- free to use and extremely popular; many new mothers visit daily "Social Education / Adult Education in Japan. A Report from Civil Society Organizations to the Sixth International Conference on Adult Education" Japanese Domestic Grass-roots Meeting for Confinetea VI, May 2009.
- system expanded to include children of female factory workers Itsuko Fukui, Kanazawa Seiryo University. "Child Education and Care in Japan." September 2017.
- **1940, there were twenty-three thousand state daycare centers across the country** "Preschool Education and Care in Japan." National Institute for Educational Policy Research, September 2011.
- **children can enroll from a month old** "New Trends in Preschool Education and Childcare in Japan." National Institute for Education Policy Research, 2012.
- centers stay open late to accommodate parents' work schedules "未就園児等の把握、支援のためのアウトリーチの在り方に関する調査研究" NTT Data Institute of Management Consulting and Cabinet Secretariat Office, March 2023.
- just four gun deaths in Japan in 2022 Japan National Police Department, "日本の銃器情勢 (令和4年版)."
- in the US there were nearly fifty thousand Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, 2022 Provisional Data, released July 2023.

- Finland, by contrast, has roughly the same rates of gun ownership as the US Gun violence, EU Country profile: Finland, 2023.
- gun deaths are more than fifty times lower than in the US World Population Review, "Gun Deaths By Country 2024."
- **implemented new safety regulations about firearms storage** Justin Klawans, "Why are mass shootings rare in other countries despite high levels of gun ownership?" The Week, May 9, 2023.
- **four percent of Japanese families have ever hired one** "2023 Annual Report on the Japanese Economy and Public Finance (White Paper)." The Cabinet Office, August 2023; and River Davis, "Japan Joins the Babysitters Club to Keep Working Moms at Their Desks," Wall Street Journal, December 17, 2019.
- **over five hundred infants died from SIDS** H Nishida, T Sawaguchi, and S Fuku. "Current Status of Sids Prevention Activity in Japan." Pediatric Research 45, 11 (1999).
- SIDS cases had dropped below fifty per year "Changes in the number of deaths due to sudden infant death syndrome," Government Public Relationship Office from Children and Families Agency Materials, 2022.
- Many mothers share a bed with their children Bennesse Survey, "Sleep Habits of Japanese Families,"
 March 2016
- **sharing space like that encourages empathy and consideration** Maternal and Child Health Research Association (Public Interest Incorporated Foundation), "Interview series: Trial and error for both parents and children," January 24, 2008.
- **between half and seventy percent of Japanese married couples are sexless or nearly sexless** My Navi 夫とはセックスレスだ」というママはどれくらいいる? 産後夫婦の実態を調査, January 4, 2024.
- "Two in Three Marriages in Japan Show 'Sexless' Tendency," Nippon, January 24, 2024.
- estimated fifteen percent of American marriages are sexless JH Kim, WS Tam, P Muennig.
 "Sociodemographic Correlates of Sexlessness Among American Adults and Associations with Self-Reported Happiness Levels: Evidence from the U.S. General Social Survey." Archives of Sexual Behavior, vol. 46, November 2017.
- total fertility rate started to drop in the seventies Noriko O. Tsuya, "Low Fertility in Japan-No End in Sight." East West Center Asia Pacific Issues No. 131, June 2017.
- such inflexible labor markets, parenthood itself can almost entirely explain gender pay disparities Claudia Goldin, "A Grand Gender Convergence: Its Last Chapter,." American Economic Review, 2014, 104 (4): 1091-1119. DOI: 10.1257/aer.104.4.1091.
- "The Global Gender Gap Index," World Economic Forum (2022).

Chelsea / Kenya

- **sometimes kafa ulaya, dead white man's clothes** Madeleine Daaji Cobbing, Mirjam Sodfa Kopp, and Viola Wohlgemuth. "Poisoned Gifts, From donations to the dumpsite: textile waste disguised as second-hand clothes exported to East Africa." Greenpeace International, April 22, 2022.
- baby and mother are welcomed into his family Republic of Kenya: Ministry of State for National Heritage and Culture, National Inventory of the Safeguarding of the Intangible Cultural Heritage.
- **returned with a new understanding of nationalist** movements Caroline Elkins. Imperial Reckoning: The Untold Story of Britain's Gulag in Kenya. New York: Henry Holt and Company, 2005.
- sick children were strapped to their mothers' backs Ibid.
- **US-funded exit poll showed Odinga comfortably ahead** Kevin Kelley, "US-funded exit poll says Raila won elections." Daily Nation, July 11, 2008.
- **Odinga accused the rival party of manipulating the results** Bogonko Bosire, "Kenya poll chief admits 'pressure." The Age, January 3, 2008.

- more than a thousand people were killed and half a million displaced Human Rights Watch "Ballots to Bullets: Oganized Political Violence and Kenya's Crisi of Governance," March 17, 2008
- food and energy prices skyrocketing Republic of Kenya National Treasury and Economic Planning, "2022 Post-election economic and Fiscal Report," December 2022.
- sixty percent leave their employers after less than a year N. Cheseto (2020). "Factors Leading to High Turnover of House Helps: A Case Study of Shaabab Estate in Nakuru Town." East African Journal of Arts and Social Sciences, 2(1), 60–66.
- children can get seriously hurt and some are even trafficked Hughes RC, Muendo R, Bhopal SS, Onyango S, Kimani-Murage EW, Kirkwood BR, Hill Z, Kitsao-Wekulo P. "Parental experiences of childcare in an informal urban settlement: qualitative interview findings from the Nairobi Early Childcare in Slums (NECS) project." BMJ Open. April 27, 2023.
- seventy percent of children aged eighteen to twenty-four months have been found to be undernourished Ivan Mwase, Antonina Mutoro, Victor Owino, Ada L. Garcia, Charlotte M. Wright. "Poor Infant Feeding Practices and High Prevalence of Malnutrition in Urban Slum Childcare Centres in Nairobi: A Pilot Study." Journal of Tropical Pediatrics, vol. 62(1), February 2016, pp. 46–54.
- 350 million children worldwide, need childcare but don't have access Amanda E. Devercelli, Frances Beaton-Day. "Better Jobs and Brighter Futures: Investing in Childcare to Build Human Capital." World Bank, Washington, DC. December, 2020.
- mothers take them to work or leave them with a relative UN Women, "Progress of the World's Women 2015–16 Transforming Economies, Realizing Rights."
- can yield a three-to-one return for a country's gross domestic product ILO Brief, "The benefits of investing in transformative childcare policy packages towards gender equality and social justice." October 26, 2023.
- many of the domestic workers here who are drawn to Kenya for its stronger currency BBC Africa Eye, "The hidden lives of 'housegirls' in Kenya." May 20, 2019.
- an estimated one in four Kenyan girl struggles with mental health Interview with Psychologist Mukami Munyoki, October 2024.
- one hundred licensed psychiatrists in all of Kenya Interview with Bright Shitemi, CEO of Mental Health 360, October 2024.

Anna / Finland

- **impact on child custody** Child Relocation 2024, Chambers and Partners "Finland: The Care Provider's Ability to Take Decisions About the Child" September 2, 2024
- having a child is easily the equivalent of having balls. Moyra Davey, ed. Mother Reader: Essential Writings on Motherhood. New York: Seven Stories Press, 2001.
- she can return to her position or something equivalent for three years Tyosuojelu, Occupational Safety and Health Administration in Finland, "Family Leave: Employment Contracts Act," 2024.
- mothers do come back, at higher rates than their American counterparts Statistics Finland Labor Force Survey, "Employment rate of mothers rose in 2021," June 21, 2022.
- And US Bureau of Labor Statistics, "Labor force participation of mothers and fathers little changed in 2021, remains lower than in 2019," April 27, 2022.
- switch from maternity pay to a caregiver allowance Interview, statistics provided by a representative of Kela (Social Insurance Institution of Finland), September 2024.
- almost all children are in public daycare Nordic Health and Welfare Statistics, "Early Childhood Education and Care," January 10, 2024.
- And "Enrolment rates of young children, by age," 2021.

- feedback loop that led more Finns to not have children H Hiilamo (2020). "Why fertility has been declining in Finland after the Global Recession? A theoretical approach." Finnish Yearbook of Population Research, 54, 29–51.
- older people both with and without children do not regret their choice J Watling Neal, ZP Neal (2023). "Prevalence, age of decision, and interpersonal warmth judgements of childfree adults: Replication and extensions." PLoS ONE 18(4): e0283301. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0283301.
- paid parental leave of up to about six months has been shown to have a neutral or positive effect on mothers Claudia Goldin, and Joshua Mitchell, "The New Life Cycle of Women's Employment: Disappearing Humps, Sagging Middles, Expanding Tops." Journal of Economic Perspectives, Winter 2017, pp. 161–182.
- And Marianne Bertrand, Claudia Goldin, and Lawrence F. Katz. "Dynamics of the Gender Gap for Young Professionals in the Financial and Corporate Sectors." American Economic Journal: Applied Economics, 2010, 2(3): 228-55.DOI: 10.1257/app.2.3.228.
- And Maya Rosin-Slater (2018). "Easing the Burden: Why Paid Family Leave Policies are Gaining Steam," Stanford Institute for Economic Policy Research; and Ruhm, 1998; Baker and Milligan, 2008; Kluve and Tamm, 2013; Blau and Kahn, 2013; Dahl et al., 2016; Stearns, 2016; Olivetti and Petrongolo, 2017; Rossin-Slater, 2018.
- three-year caregiving in Sweden allowance reduced gender equality G Giuliani, and AZ Duvander, A.Z. (2017). "Cash-for-care policy in Sweden: An appraisal of its consequences on female employment." International Journal of Social Welfare, 26: pp. 49–62.
- bad among more highly educated-women Henna Attila, Tarja Baumgartner, Aku von Bell, Sara Koivuranta, Marjut Pietiläinen. Tilastokeskus Luonnos: "Raskaussyrjintä Suomessa 2012–2023. Vuoden 2024 väestötutkimuksen tuloksia." September 12, 2024.
- the country now has low rates of workplace gender discrimination and a high rate of female managers Magnus Bygren, Michael Gähler. "Are Women Discriminated Against in Countries with Extensive Family Policies? A Piece of the 'Welfare State Paradox' Puzzle from Sweden." Social Politics: International Studies in Gender, State & Society, vol. 28(4), Winter 2021, pp. 921–947.
- roughly the same as the US US Government Accountability Office "Women in Management: Women Remain Underrepresented in Positions and Continue to Earn Less Than Male Managers," March 7, 2022.
- **about thirty-six percent in Finland** "Stagnation in the number of women in leadership roles in Finland," Helsinki Times, September 20, 2023.
- more female managers than male among workers under age forty US Government Accountability Office "Women in Management: Women Remain Underrepresented in Positions and Continue to Earn Less Than Male Managers," March 7, 2022.
- **government spends about three times as much on family programs** OECD, Total public social expenditure as share of GDP, "Dataset: Family Database," November 7, 2023.
- **highest tax bracket is forty-four percent** "Finnish income tax rates," InterJuris, October 4, 2024. **thinks she gets her money's worth** Finnish Tax Administration's Annual report Year 2017.

Sarah, U.S.

- **nearly fourteen thousand dollars per year on average in the US** "National Database of Childcare Prices," US Department of Labor.
- And "The True Cost of High-Quality Child Care Across the United States," Center for American Progress, June 28, 2021.
- And US National Database of Childcare Prices 2018 (US Department of Labor and Women's Bureau) and American Community Survey 2014–2018 (US Census Bureau).
- **cost of childcare was the most common reason** Claire Cain Miller, "Americans Are Having Fewer Babies. They Told Us Why," New York Times, July 5, 2018.

- close to ninety percent of families with young children "Findings from the New Mexico Early Childhood Education and Care Department's 2024 Family Engagement and Satisfaction Survey," July 2024, New Mexico Early Childhood Education and Care Department.
- set up in the 1820s to allow poor women to seek employment Gerda Lerner and Linda K Kerber. The Majority Finds Its Past: Placing Women in History. Chapel Hill: University of North Carolina Press, 2005, p. 65.
- authorized over a billion dollars Chris M. Herbst. "Universal Childcare, Maternal Employment, and Children's Long-Run Outcomes: Evidence from the U.S. Lanham Act of 1940." Arizona State University and IZA Discussion Paper, December 2013.
- flooded with letters begging that the program be continued US Children's Bureau Records, Box 115, Central File, 4-9-10: Day Care of Children of Working Mothers, January 1946, 6 February 1946 memo from Tro Wood.
- hundreds of mothers took to the street in protest "220 Mothers Protest Childcare Changes," New York Times, September 10, 1947.
- mothers told leaders they would pay higher fees Winifred Mallon, "Childcare Faces Federal Aid End," New York Times, February 27, 1946.
- two offices tasked with continuing it had differing views Ibid.
- **deference to local communities** Yvonne Zylan. "Maternalism Redefined: Gender, the State, and the Politics of Day Care, 1945–1962." Gender and Society, vol. 14(5), 2000, pp. 608–29.
- almost all of daycare centers shuttered "Child Care: The Federal Rose During World War II." Congressional Research Service, June 29, 2000.
- **job or career change because of their need to pump** Acelleron, "Human Resources Report An in-depth look at our Return to Work survey results for breastfeeding women in the workplace," Q2 2020.
- implied the centers were a front for Communism and black militancy Crystal R. Sanders. A Chance for Change: Head Start and Mississippi's Black Freedom Struggle. Chapel Hill: University of North Carolina Press., 2016.
- accused the Black leadership of a local Head Start program of being inept Ibid.
- Klansmen lit crosses on local administrators' lawns Ibid.
- same coded segregationist language used against Head Start Andrew Karch. "A Watershed Episode: The Comprehensive Child Development Act." In Early Start: Preschool Politics in the United States, pp. 59–85. Ann Arbor: University of Michigan Press, 2013.
- who worked for a time as a babysitter for Malcom X Lovett, Laura L. With Her Fist Raised: Dorothy Pitman Hughes and the Transformative Power of Black Community Activism Beacon Press, January 19,
- **She was joined by radical feminists** Duval, Annabelle. "Testing the Limits: Radical Approaches to Child Care in the Early Seventies" Princeton Historical Review, 2022-2023 Issue.
- they held the "Women's Strike for Equality" Ibid
- same segregationist language used against Headstart Andrew Karch. "A Watershed Episode: The Comprehensive Child Development Act." In Early Start: Preschool Politics in the United States, pp. 59–85. Ann Arbor: University of Michigan Press, 2013.
- Leaders of the Mormon Church publicly worried the bill would upend traditional family structures Ibid.
- **Right wing pundits called the bill "Communist"** Elizabeth Rose. The Promise of Preschool: From Head Start to Universal Pre-Kindergarten. Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2012.
- Nixon used his veto message on the childcare bill "Veto Message-Economic Opportunity Amendments of 1971, Message from the President of the United States." US Senate Document 92-48.

- while in the US the opposite is true J Glass RW Simon, MA Andersson. "Parenthood and Happiness: Effects of Work-Family Reconciliation Policies in 22 OECD Countries." American Journal of Sociology, November 2016.
- the Altria Group protested `Joy Resmovits. "Obama Tobacco Tax to Fund Preschool Faces Industry Resistance," Huffington Post, April 5, 2013.
- Government universal child care benefit programs could reduce the demand United States Securities and Exchange Commission. For the transition period from to Commission File Number 001-35780 Bright Horizons Family Solutions, Inc., 2021.
- Manchin received donations from at least six childcare industry executives Goldstein, Dana "Can Child Care Be a Big Business? Private Equity Thinks So." New York Times December 16, 2022.
- **deep personal desire used to justify gender inequality** de Marneffe, Daphne. Maternal Desire: On Children, Love, and the Inner Life. Scribner May 14, 2019.
- women into serving as the social safety net Calarco, Jessica. Holding It Together: How Women Became America's Safety Net. Portfolio, 2024.